
Draft Minutes of the Meeting of Staverton Parish Council
Tuesday 3rd March 2020 
Staverton Village Hall
PRESENT:   Parish Councillors: T Glover (ToG), J Golding (JFG), M Nightingale (MN), R Noon (RN), I Weaver (IW), District Councillor R Frost, Clerk – S Porter and 6 members of the public
1. OPENING PROCEDURES 
With apologies received from the Chairman (JMG) and no Vice Chairman in place.  IW proposed that ToG chair the meeting for the evening, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.
1.1      Co-opting of Parish Councillor – Simon Russell (SR) was co-opted on to the PC and signed his declaration of office.
1.2      Apologies received – J Gilford (JMG), S Frost (SF) and R Brown (NCC)
 
1.3      Subsequent announcements – JFG advised he is recording the meeting.
2
GOVERNANCE

2.1
Declaration and nature of interest – Chq No 817 – ToG (Personal & Prejudicial)


2.2
Consideration of dispensation requests received - Nil
3         OPEN FORUM

3.1      Reports from members of the public – Nil 
3.2      Reports from District & County Councillors
R Frost (DDC) – DDC have adopted the Local Plan (Part 2).  The Structural Change Order has been passed in parliament and the Shadow Unitary will be in place for one year following the elections in May.  The Hellidon Bridge, Charwelton is now open.
4         MINUTES
4.1      APPROVE MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 4th February 2020

JFG proposed the following amendments to the February minutes:

Item 5.6   Sponsored ANPR Scheme - JFG pointed out that we already have one installed.  

No seconder. Not carried.
Item 6.2   Traffic Calming Scheme & Gateway - A425 - A site visit is expected with E-On next week to discuss the VAD post and connect to the power supply. JFG will liaise with Ian Boyes (NCC Highways) as to the location agreed for the VAD installation. The working party will continue to proceed with delegated authority and communication with the neighbouring residents.

Seconded by MN and all voted in favour. Carried
Item 6.3   The Barn - ToG has undertaken some roof repairs to stop any leaks. Since the Roof Panels originally priced for are no longer manufactured, an alternative Panel is needed and will require secondary support. Consequently the roof repairs will be more than originally budgeted for and JFG proposed that a structural engineer provide a quote, seconded by ToG and all voted in favour. The floor is in need of grinding; however the incoming tenant is not currently concerned. JFG and ToG have inspected the barn upon the vacation of the previous tenant. The refund will be given from the 3 months deposit, minus the payment increases which has not been met since August and the Insurance which is still to be invoiced to the outgoing Tenant. JFG proposed that the revised lease agreement be sent to the new tenant, seconded by ToG and all voted in favour. 

Seconded by RN and all voted in favour. Carried.
Item 6.8    Procedural Complaint No 2 (JFG) - JFG reported that he had referred his complaint to the DDC Monitoring Officer as requested and had been told that it was outside his remit. This complaint was dismissed at the January meeting.

Seconded by IW and all voted in favour.  Carried
.
Item 6.9    Repairs to the Millennium Seat - There are minor repairs required, along with a jet wash, in the Spring.  JFG proposed that a price be obtained, seconded by IW and all voted in favour.

Seconded by RN and all voted in favour.  Carried.
Item 7.1    Grass Mowing Representative update (JFG) - The three year contract has been confirmed with Mike Freeman. JFG asked for a copy.

Seconded by MN and all voted in favour. Carried.
JFG then proposed that the minutes were an accurate record of the meeting, seconded by IW and all voted in favour.  The minutes will be signed and dated by the Chairman.
5
MATTERS ARISING 

5.1
Croft Lane – Publicly Maintained Highway – Still await a response from NCC Highways.
5.2
Path along the main road - A425 (back side) – Ian Boyes has confirmed that subject to funding, the clearance works will be programmed in.
5.3
Parish Elections 2020 – The promotional leaflet was distributed around the village.  The elections are being advertised on the PC Website, Facebook and Twitter social media pages.  It will be discussed at the Annual Parish Meeting, and if there are insufficient candidates for an election advise any vacancies that remain.
5.4 
SPC – Social Media Pages – RN has set up the Facebook and Twitter pages and these are being updated with the latest news and information.
5.5 
The Barn – New Tenant - Lease Agreement Signed – Noted.
6
BUSINESS 

6.1 
Clerk’s Resignation – ToG thanked the Clerk for the past 5 years.  The position will be advertised with NCALC and on the PC website and social media pages, along with details on the noticeboard.
6.2 
Traffic Calming Scheme & Gateway – A425 – There are still concerns from the neighbouring residents that the position of the VAD is in the wrong place.  There have also been comments and e-mails asking if the project is going over budget, which is not correct.  JFG confirmed that DDC have confirmed the budget is in place and this can be carried forward to 2020/21 if necessary. The power supply installation by E-On has been attempted three times, but not completed.  NCC Highways provided the map with the various locations suggested to the PC last May, it was the PC that voted on the final decision for the VAD. MN proposed that the project proceeds as soon as possible with no more interference, seconded by RN and with 4 votes in favour and 1 against (IW).  Carried. 
6.3 
Planning Applications for Staverton Hill Farm, Badby Lane, Staverton – Response from DDC Area Planning Officer – The PC are disappointed with the response provided by the DDC Planning Officer.  Any further developments on the site will not be supported by the PC as previous applications have not been adhered to, in the opinion of the PC.  IW proposed that JFG draft a response to the letter for approval at the April PC meeting, seconded by MN and with 4 votes in favour and 2 abstentions (SR, RN).  Carried.
6.4 
Croft Lane – Parking on Give Way entrance into Croft Lane from Glebe Lane – There is a problem with the cars from Lantern Cottage parking on the junction.  It was agreed by all that an informal discussion be held between the residents and MN. 
6.5
Replacement Bin – Daventry Road Bus Shelter – Defer to April meeting, awaiting a quote from Norse.  JMG to advise.
6.6 
A425 Roundabout – Malabar Farm development – There are concerns that a proposed roundabout is in the plans (DA/2019/0750) and there has been no consultation with the residents of Tollgate Cottage or the Highways Authority.  The lay-by would be blocked off at the Daventry end, meaning a cul-de-sac for the properties affected.  JFG proposed that the PC supports the concerns of the resident, which will.be circulated by e-mail, seconded by IW and all voted in favour. The Clerk will contact DDC Planning Dept. to advise.
6.7 
Wall outside 4 Oakham Lane – Request for support with planning application – IW proposed that the PC agree to support any planning application made with the removal of the wall on the grounds of health and safety, seconded by MN and with 4 votes in favour and 1 against (JFG).
6.8
Damage to grass verge in Croft Lane – Conservation Area – MN will liaise with the residents and the parking issues, and a response regarding the verge will be deferred until after the discussions have taken place.
6.9 
Defibrillator Monitoring System - Further information will be obtained before any commitment is made.
6.10 
Annual Parish Meeting – The Village Hall is booked for Thursday 23rd April at 7pm. The Police, local charities, and the Village Hall committee will be invited to attend. The  £100 cheese and wine budget was approved by all.  There will be a leaflet drop, as well as advertising on the noticeboard, PC website and social media.  The agenda/information will be approved at the April meeting.
7
REPRESENTATIVES UPDATES 

7.1
Grass Mowing Representative update (JFG) – Grass mowing is expected to commence at the end of March.
7.2
Highways Representative update – There is a problem with flooding outside Vicarage Cottage, Church Street.  This will be reported by the Clerk to NCC Street Doctor. It was proposed by JFG, seconded by ToG, and all voted in favour that the fly-tipping of garden waste, outside The Hatch, Shuckburgh Road will be reported to DDC.
7.3
Playing Field Representative update (ToG) – Many thanks were given to Simon Russell for the cutting back of the laurels on the south side of the Playing Field.  Approval was given to pay the already pre-authorised amount of £120 with the cheques at tonight’s meeting.
7.4
Street Lighting Representative update (JFG) – An updated inventory has been requested by Western Power.
7.5
Police Liaison Representative update (SF) – Nothing to report
7.6 
Rights of Way Representative update (RN) – Nothing to report
8 
PLANNING

	
	TYPE
	REFERENCE
	LOCATION
	DETAIL

	8.1
	Application 
	DA/2019/0510 (Amended)
	Staverton Hill Farm, Badby Lane, Staverton
	Proposed change of use of existing buildings including fenestrational alterations, construction of reception building and the provision of additional parking area, all for use as wedding/functions venue including some overnight accommodation 

	
	IW proposed that the same objections as before (Dec 2019) are submitted to DDC, seconded by MN and voted in favour.

	8.2
	Application 
	DA/2020/0084
	Skylark Fields Farm, Shuckburgh Road, Staverton
	Installation of ground mounted solar panel array

	
	IW proposes that the PC support this application, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.

	8.3
	Granted
	DA/2019/0937 
	Sparrow House, Daventry Road, Staverton
	First floor rear extension

	8.4
	Granted
	DA/2019/0987
	The Stables, Manor Road, Staverton
	Remove trees subject to Tree Preservation Order DA 349 

	
	
	
	
	

	8.5
	Granted
	DA/2019/0997 
	Stonedge, Manor Road, Staverton
	Listed Building Consent for demolition of existing single storey rear extension, replacement with new extension. Internal alterations and landscape amendments


9
FINANCE

It was proposed by IW that Chq No’s 815 & 816 be paid, seconded by SR and all voted in favour.

It was proposed by SR that Chq No 817 be paid, seconded by IW and all votes in favour (ToG abstained)
It was proposed by IW that Chq No 819 be paid, seconded by MN and all voted in favour (SR abstained)

It was agreed that Chq No 818 be approved and paid, once the insurance issue is clarified.

	9.1
	Type
	Reference
	Payee
	Detail
	Gross
Amount
	VAT 
element
	Authority

	
	Payment 
	Chq 815
	S Porter
	Salary £192.70
Expenses £12.50

February 2020
	£205.20
	
	LGA 1972 s112

	
	Payment 
	Chq 816
	E-On
	Street Lighting 
Oct-Dec 2019
	£864.43
	144.07
	PCA 1957 s3 

	
	Payment 
	Chq 817 
	A Glover 
	Election Leaflet
	£8.40
	£1.40
	LGA 1972 s111

	
	Payment 
	Chq 818
	G Baughan
	Barn Deposit Refund
	£234.69
	
	LGA 1972 s111

	
	Payment 
	Chq 819 
	S Russell
	Playing Field Hedge Cutting 
	£120.00
	
	LGA 1972 s111


9.2 Income received:   


Interest 



£          0.12  


NCC – Grass Mowing Grant 2019
£      514.26


T Pearce – Barn Deposit 

£      300.00


Total



           £       814.38

9.3 Bank account balances as at 19.02.20:

HSBC Business

£ 7,689.69


HSBC Deposit 

£    704.15


Total



£ 8,393.84


Uncashed cheques

£    288.32


Total available


£ 8,105.52



Less March Payments
£ 1,432.72

Bank Balance

£ 6,672.80
10 CLERK’S CORRESPONDENCE
The Parish Council noted the following:
10.1
DDC – Give your views on new measures to tackle anti-social behaviour

10.2
DDC – Parish & Town Councils Meeting – Minutes of Meeting 30-01-2020


10.3
DDC – Council agrees final budget ahead of unitary change

10.4
Citizen’s Advice Daventry – Financial Support Request 

10.5 
DDC – Council adopts Local Plan for Daventry District 

10.6
DDC – Climate Emergency 

10.7
DDC – Have your say on plans to protect economic sites 

10.8
BT – Telephone Box Light Fault

11

WEBSITE 

11.1 
Website Representative update (ToG) – ToG proposed that the Clerk’s BT e-mail address will be cancelled now that the new account has been up and running for some time, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.  Once the new PC is in place from May 2020, someone will need to take over the running and monthly payment of the website.  
DATE OF NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING – Tuesday 7th April 2020 - 7:30pm
Meeting Closed: 9:33pm
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